THE GLOBAL INSTITUTE FOR WOMEN'S LEADERSHIP



# Essays on Equality

Covid-19 edition



## **Essays on Equality**

Foreword	4		
Julia Gillard  Women's expertise has been excluded from the Govid-19 response  Roopa Dhatt and Ann Keeling	6		
		The future of women's leadership is at risk if a generation of girls can't get back to school	10
		Anne-Birgitte Albrectsen	
How to make flexibility work for women in the post-Covid workplace	13		
Laura Jones			
More women in workplace leadership could make the difference post-Covid	18		
Victor Sojo and Susan Ainsworth			
Are women leaders really better?	22		
Blair Williams			
There can be no going back to business as usual	26		
Keelin Dunn			
Women must play a major role in shaping the post-crisis world	30		
Fiona Mactaggart			
Gender equality in the Covid-19 era and beyond	33		
Shauna Olney			
How business should respond to Covid-19	37		
Sue Asprey-Price			

## **Foreword**



Julia Gillard Former Prime Minister of Australia and Chair of the Global Institute for Women's Leadership

As the weeks and months of various lockdowns around the world have gone by, we've seen an abundance of evidence that pre-existing gender disadvantages are being compounded by the Covid-19 pandemic.

The Global Institute for Women's Leadership has been among those looking at the varying impacts of the crisis on women and men. In a survey carried out in the third week of May, we found that men in the UK are more likely to think childcare is getting in the way of their jobs – despite women taking on more of it during lockdown.

At the same time, women appear to be carrying out more vital community-minded responsibilities. Seven in 10 say they've offered help to friends, family and neighbours during this crisis, compared with six in 10 men.

The survey also found notable differences in how women and men have been coping with the UK's lockdown and their concerns about life gradually returning to normal.

GIWL will continue to explore how women and men are being affected by this crisis, as well as carrying out research into the measures taken to address the unprecedented changes we're seeing. For example, our Senior Research Fellow, Dr Rose Cook, has recently been awarded a competitive grant from UK Research and Innovation to assess whether the UK's social policy response to Covid-19 has sufficiently taken into account gender in its design, access and impacts.

Meanwhile, in another project, we're using natural language processing techniques to analyse the representation of women in media coverage related to Covid-19 in the UK, US and Australia. At a time like this, the issue of whose voices are heard and which expertise is listened to and promoted is of the utmost importance.

We'll also continue to bring together experts to discuss the gendered implications of this crisis, promote important

research by others, and generally continue to make the case for equality every chance we get.

While many of the immediate impacts of Covid-19 may be negative for women, its long-term legacy need not be. New, more flexible ways of working have become the norm, and we've seen a renewed appreciation for female-led professions, such as nurses and care workers, that are on the frontline of the fight against this virus. We must capitalise on progress wherever we see it and not let the mission for gender equality stall during this time.

To that end, the essays in this collection are intended to shine a light on the gendered impacts of this crisis and, crucially, explore solutions and ways forward.

The contributions touch on a range of issues – from women's expertise and leadership, to girls' education, workplace gender equality and more – all in the context of this pandemic.

Such a seismic event merits our full attention, and I'm glad we were able to dedicate this special edition of *Essays on Equality* to looking at what it means for women.

I hope you find these essays enlightening and informative. If you'd like to pick up any of the themes here, or have any other thoughts, please do get in touch with the GIWL team: giwl@kcl.ac.uk

Julia Gillard

# Women's expertise has been excluded from the Covid-19 response



Roopa Dhatt Executive Director, Women in Global Health



**Ann Keeling** Senior Fellow, Women in Global Health

The Covid-19 pandemic has changed the world profoundly, causing death and devastation that not only hurts us now but will also scar future generations. This is a break in history, and we must fix the weaknesses it has exposed so that our health and social systems are better able to withstand future shocks. When the applause for health workers ends, we must ensure that the women who deliver health and social care are leading the systems they know best.

Women hold 70 per cent of health and social care jobs globally. They are 90 per cent of nurses and were 90 per cent of the frontline workers in Wuhan caring for Covid-19 patients. But the extraordinary service of women health and care workers has not earned them an equal say in decision-making: women hold only 25 per cent of leadership roles in health. 2

The situation is just as bad when it comes to those working specifically on the response to this pandemic. Although women work at all levels in health security – from the frontlines of healthcare, to research labs and health policymaking – they have not been represented equally in decision-making bodies on Covid-19. In January 2020, just five women were invited to join the 21-member World Health Organisation (WHO) Emergency Committee on the novel coronavirus. Only two of the 27 members of the US Coronavirus Task Force are women. Typically, national Covid-19 decision-making groups have had a small minority of women members. In health emergencies, it seems women are expected to deliver frontline services while men make the decisions that can determine the fate of millions.

Including equal numbers of women in leadership (and women from diverse groups and geographies) in this pandemic is about effectiveness and saving lives, not only representation. Diverse leadership groups make better, more informed decisions. In April, Women in Global Health

launched the Covid 50/50 campaign for a more inclusive pandemic response. Building on Operation 50/50, a crowdsourced list of women health security experts that we launched with the organisation Women of Color Advancing Peace and Security, it includes fives asks for more gender-responsive health security, and is designed as a resource for organisations looking for health security experts and media commentary on Covid-19.

The current pandemic makes it clear: it's time to acknowledge that the gender stereotypes and bias keeping women out of leadership and decision-making put us all at risk. We cannot fight a global pandemic by drawing experts from just half the talent pool.

When we raise the marginalisation of women in Covid-19 leadership, typically we are told that "now is not the time for special pleading on women", and that gender is irrelevant anyway since decision-makers must be "chosen on merit". But a global pandemic of such severity is precisely the time when health systems must bring all knowledge and talent

"We cannot fight a global pandemic by drawing experts from just half the talent pool" to the table. It is offensive to imply that women do not have merit in this field, and moreover, it is misguided. Women know best the health systems they manage, and they know what works. Whatever we do in health will be done more intelligently if we include women's perspectives and knowledge.

Consider just two of the many areas of decision-making in this pandemic that would have been better if driven by women's experience.

First, we learned from Ebola that sexual and reproductive health services are essential and must be maintained during pandemics and emergencies. Love does not stop during a pandemic, and neither does pregnancy. Maternal deaths and unwanted pregnancies increased during Ebola<sup>5</sup> because services were disrupted and women could not reach clinics and hospitals. There have been reports from Uganda and Kenya of women dying in childbirth unable to

reach safe delivery facilities during Covid-19 lockdowns. If contraceptive services are not maintained, women and adolescent girls will die from unsafe abortions. Nurses and midwives are the majority of health workers but significantly underrepresented in health leadership.<sup>6</sup> If nurses and midwives were leading decision-making for Covid-19, it is likely they would prioritise women's sexual and reproductive health and rights. When we ignore female experience, women and girls pay with their lives.

## "... if women were better represented in leadership roles, they would surely have acknowledged basic biology"

Second, while the default health worker is a woman, those working on Covid-19 have too often been given personal protective equipment (PPE) designed for men's bodies. This is dangerous as well as inconvenient since ill-fitting PPE increases the risk of infection. PPE designed for men also does not allow women to manage menstruation or other bodily functions. We applaud the UN Populations Fund for dispatching 250,000 sanitary towels and adult diapers for female health workers in Wuhan. Again, if women were better represented in leadership roles, they would surely



"Gender inequality in leadership is bad for everyone's health" have acknowledged basic biology and ensured safety and dignity for female health workers.

We do not assert that all female leaders are better than all male leaders, but it has been noted that almost all the countries doing best in containing this pandemic are led by women,<sup>8</sup>

and that those female leaders have a leadership style that is more likely to succeed. They do not make analogies with wars and say that "we can beat this enemy"; instead, they put human life first, listening to the evidence, being prepared to take unpopular decisions and communicating them openly to the public, and emphasising a collective approach. We want gender parity in health leadership, but we also want health leaders – whether women or men – to be gender-transformative leaders.

Covid-19 is not a gender war. As we are so often reminded, we are all in this together. Women are asking for equal representation in health decision-making because they want to use their expertise to strengthen and improve care for men, women and people of all genders. Gender inequality in leadership is bad for everyone's health. Forget women being told to "lean in" – it is time for men to "lean out" and let women get on with saving their lives.

## The future of women's leadership is at risk if a generation of girls can't get back to school



Anne-Birgitte Albrectsen CEO, Plan International

The Covid-19 crisis is taking hundreds of thousands of lives, overwhelming health and protection infrastructures and ruining millions of livelihoods. Its present impact is immense, yet its effect on the future – particularly for girls and young women – may be even more profound. We have a generation of children out of school right now, and too many – especially girls – will never return to education.

With crisis comes the opportunity to create a new normal, and the disruption associated with Covid-19 invites us to reimagine a radically better world. The old normal left a lot to be desired: growing inequality, widespread gender discrimination, spiralling climate- and conflict-driven emergencies, and a crisis of democracy affecting billions worldwide. Yet progress is far from guaranteed – and the new normal could be worse still if we fail to make good choices today.

"When girls are out of education, they are at real risk of never returning" Right now, 743 million girls are out of school.<sup>9</sup> That's because 91 per cent of the world's student population is impacted by school closures in 191 countries.<sup>10</sup> This is not just bad for girls' learning outcomes today; it is bad for their life outcomes tomorrow. When girls are out of education, they are at real risk of never returning. We know through the lessons of the Ebola outbreak, and recent

research, <sup>11</sup> that girls out of school are much more likely to experience gender-based violence, child marriage and teen pregnancy. All are life-changing events that are almost certain to hold girls back and keep them from school permanently.

The global digital gender divide is also having an increasingly negative effect. Girls were already more cut off from accessing education online than boys and this is currently one of their best ways to learn. Boys are much more likely to own a smartphone than girls<sup>12</sup> and more

likely to have access to the internet. The reasons for this are deep-seated and stem from pre-existing gender discrimination in families, communities and countries. Where money is tight, and/or there is only one device to go around or parents have fears and worries about girls being online, they will be kept offline. This digital exclusion of millions of girls from education, particularly in the poorest places in the world, is an increasingly acute threat to girls and young women staying connected to school during and after the pandemic.

We must fight hard now to get those in power to focus on the urgent risk of millions of girls losing their connection to learning for the rest of their lives. If we don't succeed, the slow improvements we've seen globally on gender equality will further slip into reverse and the future of women's leadership will also be at risk. We will start to create a new normal that entrenches global discrimination against girls further and deeply undermines their leadership potential.

The immediate challenge is to make sure the international community, donors and supporters are aware of this gender equality red alert. As some countries take the first tentative steps out of lockdowns, at a time when the challenge of Covid-19 is just starting to ramp up in others, the risk is that we get distracted or move on too fast, and too many girls will be left behind.

If we can succeed in holding attention and mobilising the resources of the international community, it is then imperative that governments and other service providers protect families by directly supporting vulnerable households. This will help ensure that they can still afford education for girls now and in the future.

We must also work with governments, education providers and mobile phone companies to make distance education affordable and accessible to all. We must keep girls learning by getting the tools they need into their hands, so they stay connected. We need digital literacy, too, that does not discriminate, giving girls access to digital resources and the

"We need to make space for girls to speak up safely" knowledge, training, safety and confidence to design and use them.

As we push for this agenda, we must keep amplifying girls' voices and strengthening their leadership. We need to make space for girls to speak up safely and listen to what

they have to say about their education and their futures. We need to use our power to connect girls with decision-makers, opening doors and pulling up a metaphorical seat at every virtual table so that the choices made to support girls to stay in school are the ones girls themselves want and need.

This is not only a way to stand with girls through the Covid-19 crisis, it's also a way to promote and encourage their leadership now and into the future. It's vital we start to work with girls so they can help shape the post-Covid world, and to avoid the risk of a new normal that only deepens their disadvantage. There is hope here, and it drives Plan International's Girls Get Equal campaign to champions girls' voices, power and leadership in the quest for gender equality. In this extraordinary and unique moment, we must stand with and for girls to ensure they can stay in school now and keep creating a future in which they are equally seen, heard and valued.



# How to make flexibility work for women in the post-Covid workplace



**Laura Jones** Research Associate, Global Institute for Women's Leadership

Among the alphabet soup of new initialisms and acronyms that has entered our everyday vocabulary during the last few months – R, PPE, WHO – one was already pretty familiar to those of us who research workplace gender equality: WfH.

For those of us lucky enough to be able to do so, working from home has quickly gone from a workplace perk to a necessity. And while making strong predictions of any kind in the Covid-19 era seems foolish, one thing that does seem likely is that just as pandemics from the Black Death to the 1918 flu have shaped labour markets and working conditions, so too will coronavirus. Covid-19 is likely to leave us with a massive increase in those who work from home at least some of the time. This increase in location flexibility might also come with a significant increase in schedule flexibility – control over when you start and end your work.

"Covid-19 is likely to leave us with a massive increase in those who work from home at least some of the time" While nobody would have chosen the current circumstances, in some ways this is a welcome development for workplace gender equality. In the UK, the Women and Equalities Committee has argued that flexible working for all lies at the heart of closing the gender pay gap, <sup>14</sup> and there is evidence to suggest that access to flexible working – both in terms of schedule and location – results in fewer women dropping out of the labour market or substantially reducing their working hours post-childbirth. <sup>15</sup>

It is especially welcome if it means an expansion of flexible work to those who weren't previously able to access it, with existing research suggesting that it is currently granted to higher-status employees as a perk. <sup>16</sup>

But it's not all good news, and our previous research with senior UK civil servants, as well studies by others, suggests that there are a couple of key pitfalls to watch out for.



### Flexible workers often worker harder, and longer

"Flexible working is not the answer ... the ask of us now we have technology is just all consuming."

- Senior Female Civil Servant, HMRC.

In our research, some employees indicated that since working flexibly they were more likely to worry about work when not at work, to say that work was more likely to spill over into other areas of their life, and to feel that they were expected to always be available.

This finding is reflected in a number of other studies. <sup>17</sup> A key reason for this seems to be that those who go from working in a traditional manner to either working from home <sup>18</sup> or working a flexible schedule <sup>19</sup> actually increase their overtime hours.

#### Gender differences in returns from this extra work

While both men and women increase their hours once they start working flexibly, some research suggests that it is only men who see a subsequent wage increase, with mothers particularly disadvantaged.<sup>20</sup> It's not entirely clear why this might be, but one theory is that managers are more likely to see women as working flexibly to meet the needs of their

family, and are therefore less inclined to reward any extra work they do.

In so far as the past is a guide to the future when it comes to making flexible working work, these findings and others suggest some dos and don'ts for building gender equality into the post-Covid-19 workplace.

## DON'T: Go back to flexible working as a perk (but choice is key)

While many of us don't have a choice at the moment, at some point it will become possible to return to our workplaces again.

One thing that has traditionally worried workplace gender equality advocates is whether flexible workers are stigmatised – seen as less committed to their career, or on the "mommy track" and passed over for promotion and pay increases. Seeing flexibility as the norm, rather than the exception, is likely to overcome much of this stigma. So if, post-Covid, we go back to schedule and location

flexibility being something that is only allowed for a select few, then this would be a backwards step.

"... companies
will not enjoy the
benefits of flexibility
if they fail to ensure
it can be freely
chosen"

But we should also be wary of moving too far in the opposite direction, as companies realise that remote working works, and office space is expensive.<sup>21</sup>

In our research with senior civil servants, many of them reported negative impacts of flexible working when it was seen as being down to

cost-saving rather than because of their needs. It seems plausible that these findings may be generalisable to other professions, and that companies will not enjoy the benefits of flexibility if they fail to ensure it can be freely chosen.

### **DON'T: Encourage digital presenteeism**

Although it's not exactly clear why flexibility increases working hours, the most popular theories suggest that it is down to a need for flexible workers to prove themselves in

return for the opportunity to work in this way. Sometimes this can be implicit, or in other cases, explicit – as some of our civil servants highlighted:

I am definitely more likely to work late in the evening and at weekends to demonstrate my commitment to the job. Upon taking the role I was informed outright that my compressed hours were frowned upon as a sign of a lack of commitment and would not make me a very good role model.

- Senior female civil servant, Ministry of Justice

While the expansion of flexible working in the wake of Covid-19 might lessen this sense of debt, it is certainly likely to be made worse if an increase in home-working is accompanied by increased digital surveillance. Companies offering software that can monitor employees' screen time have reportedly seen a huge uptick in demand.<sup>22</sup>

#### DO: Make it a shared responsibility to make it work

Sociologist Zoe Young has made a career of studying flexibility in organisations. Her work highlights the stresses that come when individual workers assume it is their responsibility to make flexibility work against a background of inflexible workplaces. By contrast, there are greater gains that arise when jobs are redesigned with schedule flexibility or remote working specifically in mind.<sup>23</sup> Perhaps a hard argument to make to those in charge in normal times, the crisis provides a catalysing moment for arguing for this shared responsibility as a business necessity.

In our research with the civil service teams that had made it work, they referenced a collaborative process of codesign:

Smarter working works well for me. Our unit approach was set out by a working group and balances our working needs and personal needs. It includes the words: "We judge performance by what we do, not where and when we do it."

- Senior male civil servant, Department for Transport

## DO: Support middle managers to be supportive

Our previous research suggests that supportive line managers are key to ensuring that flexible ways of work genuinely reduce work-life conflict, but that too often employers implement top-down flexibility policies without fully supporting line managers to enact them.<sup>24</sup> Providing training and support to line managers, as well as opportunities for them to discuss new ways of working within teams, can be effective, increasing job satisfaction and reducing burnout and stress among flexible workers.<sup>25</sup>

It's clear that the coming period holds both challenges and opportunities for flexible working, and those companies that do best will be those who realise that designing flexibility into roles and teams is a skill – one that requires not only investment in technology, but training and development too.

# More women in workplace leadership could make the difference post-Covid



Victor Sojo Lecturer in Leadership, Centre for Workplace Leadership, University of Melbourne, and Senior Visiting Research Fellow, Global Institute of Women's Leadership



Susan Ainsworth Associate Professor of Management and Associate Dean (Research), Faculty of Business and Economics, University of Melhourne

As we struggle to imagine what a post-Covid-19 world of work might look like, the disproportionate effects that the pandemic has had on women need to be made visible. We could be living through another era where the hard-fought rights and protections female workers currently enjoy are wound back and future efforts made more difficult.

Many of the problems we are currently seeing have existed for some time: a concentration of women in frontline and caring occupations; their greater share of unpaid care work; their higher representation in precarious jobs; exposure to harassment and discrimination<sup>26</sup> and a lack of access to decision-making teams and opportunities to make themselves heard in the workplace.<sup>27</sup> However, Covid-19 is exacerbating many of these gender inequities and highlighting the connections between them.

First, women are disproportionally working on essential jobs that require frontline contact with people who are potentially infected with the virus – from cashiers in supermarkets and early childhood carers, to nurses and doctors in hospitals<sup>28</sup> – adding to the occupational hazards to which women are normally exposed.

Second, women were already struggling with competing demands at work and at home; in the current crisis, working mothers are spending longer caring for children and sick relatives, while either having to remain productive or reducing their work hours and taking a pay cut.<sup>29</sup> Particularly for single or migrant mothers, this increases the risk that many women will lose their jobs and fall into poverty.<sup>30</sup>

Third, women are more likely to be employed in precarious and casual roles. In many sectors, casual jobs – such as sessional teachers at universities, beauticians and waiters – were the first to disappear once Covid-19 hit,<sup>31</sup> leaving significant numbers of women depending on government

support or, as in the case of many migrant workers, without any government support whatsoever.

Fourth, even when they occupy the same professions and level in the hierarchy as men, women are likely to be afforded lower status in workplace contexts. This holds whether women are in so-called "low-skilled" and low-paid jobs or elite professions. These conditions mean that, on a regular basis, women are more likely to fear speaking up when they experience workplace discrimination and harassment, and to suffer both negative health consequences and greater penalties once they speak out about these experiences. Given the pressures that Covid-19 is placing on the job market, and the many sacrifices employees are being asked to make to keep businesses afloat, women's exposure to workplace discrimination and harassment is bound to increase.

These exacerbated vulnerabilities for female workers are taking place in an environment where private sector organisations will be concerned with securing their financial position and survival moving forward. Similarly, public sector organisations will be focusing on restricting expenditure.

Unfortunately, these two conditions in the labour market are more likely to hinder workplace gender equality strategies. These initiatives are often wrongly construed as discretionary, not core business, and as having a negative impact on productivity and financial restraint. We have

"... decades of scientific evidence shows that taking steps towards workplace gender diversity does not hinder productivity" already observed organisations cutting budgets for support that will directly impact women, such as defunding daycare centres, in a supposed attempt to secure their financial position.<sup>35</sup>

Yet decades of scientific evidence shows that taking steps towards workplace gender diversity does not hinder productivity. It also finds that such efforts are linked to better organisational governance; social responsibility; greater occupational wellbeing, in the form of lower rates of workplace sexual harassment and bullying; lower physical and mental health risks for all workers, not just women; and healthier economies, bolstered by higher labour force participation.

Perhaps more importantly, workplace gender inequality is an issue of social justice. Manifestations of gender

"... having women in leadership roles helps to create employment conditions that support women and their families"

inequality such as direct and indirect discrimination, and sexual harassment, are clear obstacles to women's access to the many goods of paid work. They also contribute to the pervasive social, political and financial disadvantages women confront on a daily basis. Women have a human right to just and favourable work conditions that do not hinder their and their families' wellbeing.

So how can we create workplace conditions that can help mitigate the disproportionate negative impact of Covid-19 on women?

There is, of course, no simple or single answer to this question. However, research shows that having women in leadership roles helps to create employment conditions that support women and their families.



Studies have identified some small differences between men and women in work-related values and leadership styles. While these differences might not manifest in each individual, when collectives are making decisions, it is likely that having a balance of men and women will help create a situation where women's values and needs are not neglected and where the implications of decisions for their welfare are more likely to be discussed.

In the political arena, women in leadership are more likely to advocate for the welfare of women, families and in particular children. Female politicians are also more likely to consult with their electorates before making decisions. <sup>36</sup> Similarly, women in workplace leadership roles are more likely to advocate for and implement practices that improve work-life balance for all members of the organisations, <sup>37</sup> which have a direct impact on the wellbeing of their employees and indirectly on the welfare of their families.

Female leaders are also more likely to embrace a democratic and participatory leadership style than their male counterparts.<sup>38</sup> Such an approach would be crucial in the current situation, where many organisations will have to negotiate with their employees how to navigate an unprecedented crisis in a way that protects the largest number of employees and the organisation from further harm.

Research has shown that organisations with more gender balance in positions of leadership, such as their top management team and boards, have better governance processes and are more likely to engage in socially responsible business practices that are less likely to harm the environment, community and customers.

During Covid-19 and its aftermath, greater representation of women in workplace leadership roles is critical. It is the most straightforward way to help alleviate the disproportionate negative impact of the pandemic on female employees. It might also facilitate a healthier relationship between organisations and the broader community in the future.

## Are women leaders really better?



Blair Williams Associate Lecturer, School of Politics & International Relations, ANU

The Covid-19 pandemic poses a profound challenge for political leaders around the world. Those with populist authoritarian inclinations, like US President Donald Trump and Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro, have seen their countries hit by medical and economic devastation, while those with a more conciliatory leadership style, like New Zealand's Jacinda Ardern, have demonstrated how an empathetic, decisive and consistent approach can successfully flatten the curve. Globally, women hold only 7 per cent of government leadership positions, yet four of the top 10 countries identified as frontrunners in their response to Covid-19 are led by a woman.<sup>39</sup> A similar pattern can be observed at other levels of leadership, leading to widespread media speculation that women are simply better leaders.

"... women hold only 7 per cent of government leadership positions, yet four of the top 10 countries identified as frontrunners in their response to Covid-19 are led by a woman"

The style of leadership that women more often adopt, in addition to its deviation from the masculine norm. might be uniquely suited to respond to crises like the current pandemic. Ardern's empathetic, decisive and community-focused approach – for example, implementing a strategy that aims to eliminate the virus while engaging with the public through daily video updates on social media, broadcast from her home – is both stereotypically "feminine" and an effective response to the needs of the situation. 40 Likewise, Danish Prime Minister Mette Frederiksen followed expert advice, closing Denmark's borders before most other European nations, and has been widely praised for her clear and direct instructions to the public, while neighbouring Norwegian Prime Minister Erna Solberg made headlines for holding a children-only press conference.



The response from German Chancellor Angela Merkel and Taiwanese President Tsai Ing-Wen has also been intimately informed by scientific expertise. Merkel responded quickly to the crisis, prioritising fast-track testing and drawing on her experience as a research scientist with a doctorate in quantum chemistry to explain the situation to the German people with reassuring clarity. Germany is now in a much better position than neighbouring countries with much smaller populations. Tsai and her Vice-President Chen Chien-Jen, an epidemiologist prior to entering politics, have also garnered global praise for their effective response, preventing the spread of the virus while avoiding mass disruptions to society and the economy, despite their proximity to China.

These quick, decisive and successful responses to the crisis are in stark contrast with those of male leaders who have adhered to a "strongman" leadership style, unapologetically displaying a toxic and retrograde masculinity, as epitomised by Trump and Bolsonaro. Unlike Merkel and Ardern, Trump's response to the virus has been chaotic, and his lack of strategy catastrophic. We should acknowledge, of course, that the response to Covid-19 in the US has been driven to a certain extent by ideology. Political partisanship has only increased since the start of the pandemic, and recent research has found that Republican governors, regardless of gender, were slower to introduce lockdown measures than their Democratic counterparts. Nevertheless, despite their

deference to Trump, women governors as a rule have not followed his machoistic style of leadership.

Bolsonaro's handling of the pandemic in his country has been just as chaotic as his US counterpart's. He has consistently downplayed the threat from the virus and opposed lockdown measures, with the result that Brazil is now the second country, after the US, to have passed 50,000 official coronavirus deaths. He has even been accused of trying to suppress unflattering statistics about the country's pandemic, after his administration removed historical data relating to the crisis from the health ministry's website and announced it would stop publishing the cumulative Covid-19 death toll and number of infections.

Assessing these contrasting leadership styles and varying levels of success, the media has frequently raised the question: are women simply better leaders? The answer is complicated. While it appears that women leaders have to date navigated the crisis more successfully, this is less likely to be a consequence of innate gendered qualities, and more likely to be down to the influence of gender stereotypes and expectations.

"... this pandemic requires a new style of leadership" Research has shown that women are generally expected to be more nurturing, caring and compassionate than men, and that women leaders are associated with similar traits.<sup>42</sup> In the face of crisis, male leaders may be hampered by expectations that they will exhibit masculine leadership norms such

as strength and confidence, rather than the caution and risk-averse traits associated with women. These gender expectations may encourage risk-taking in male leaders concerned not to display "feminine" characteristics and hence be regarded as weak, ineffectual and incompetent rather than authoritative, self-sufficient and strong and confident. Ordinarily, all political leaders are expected to display masculine traits regardless of gender. Yet this pandemic requires a new style of leadership characterised by adaptability, resilience, empathy, compassion, decisiveness, and an ability to collaborate – qualities stereotypically regarded as feminine. For once, women leaders have the

advantage of gender expectations that are more suited to dealing with crises such as pandemics.

The strongman style of leadership favoured by many leaders in recent years has been proven to be ineffectual, even dangerous, not only because of the authoritarian policies it usually inspires but also because the strength of which it makes a virtue is little more than a charade. The populist ideology espoused by leaders like Trump is based on questioning experts, framing them as sinister "elites", 46 while successful countries led by women have navigated their way around the crisis primarily because they accorded these same experts the respect they deserve. Authoritarian male leaders are flailing because of their adherence to rugged individualism and an impermeable tough-guy performance.

Perhaps countries with women leaders are faring better because they're held to more rigorous standards, exemplifying what is known as the competency bind. This works on the assumption that femininity and competent leadership are mutually exclusive, that a leader can either be "tough or caring". <sup>47</sup> Male leaders are therefore presumed to be competent by virtue of their masculinity while women automatically inspire doubt. <sup>48</sup> Women in politics, and especially women in leadership positions, must therefore work twice as hard as their male colleagues and, even then, they might still be seen as *not good enough*. <sup>49</sup>

For instance, can you imagine Hilary Clinton displaying the hostile arrogance and inaction that Trump has shown throughout this pandemic?

The success of countries led by women reinforces the global need for more compassionate styles of leadership. Contrasting traditional, patriarchal and authoritarian leadership styles, women have generally presented an approach to leadership that's more effective – one that prioritises communication, empathy, decisiveness and community. These qualities will be essential as we move through this pandemic and, eventually, into the post-Covid era.

## There can be no going back to business as usual



**Keelin Dunn** *UK Women's Budget Group* 

As the world faces the Covid-19 pandemic, many of us have been reflecting on policies, social trends and the values that underpin society. Is it enough to go back to how things were, or is this critical moment the opportunity to change and create a better society – one that works for everyone?

There's reason to believe public opinion is shifting heavily towards the latter. Over 80 per cent of Britons want the government to prioritise health and wellbeing over GDP in the post-Covid recovery,<sup>50</sup> while 72 per cent support a system that ensures everyone who can work has a job,<sup>51</sup> and a majority want climate change to be prioritised.<sup>52</sup>

The Covid-19 crisis has shown many ways in which the economy is not working, but for women it has never really worked. This crisis collides with pre-existing inequalities, as outlined in a report on the gendered impact of the crisis by the Women's Budget Group.<sup>53</sup> Women are doing the majority of care work, paid and unpaid, make up the majority of workers with the highest exposure to the virus, are more likely to work in sectors hardest hit by the lockdown, and make up the majority of those who were already living in poverty, meaning they will find it harder to cope with a fall in income.

Research by the Institute for Fiscal Studies has shown that among parents in the UK who were in paid work prior to the lockdown, mothers are one and a half times more likely

"The Covid-19 crisis has shown many ways in which the economy is not working, but for women it has never really worked"

than fathers to have either lost their job or quit since the lockdown began.<sup>54</sup> They are also more likely to have been furloughed. The same research also showed that mothers are combining paid work with other activities (almost always childcare) in 47 per cent of their work hours, compared with 30 per cent of fathers' work hours.

Many of the most vital roles in this crisis – including care workers, cleaners and supermarket staff – are also the most badly

paid. And women are twice as likely as men to be working in these key worker roles.<sup>55</sup> Over a million of the jobs at greatest risk of exposure to Covid-19 are classed as low-paid, and 98 per cent of the workers in these jobs are women.<sup>56</sup>

Women are also more likely than men to work in sectors that have been locked down, such as hospitality and nonfood retail.<sup>57</sup> Among young women, over a third worked in sectors which have now been locked down.<sup>58</sup> As the UK government's furlough scheme is scaled back, there are likely to be widespread redundancies in these sectors, leading to increased unemployment particularly among younger workers and women.

Pre-crisis, 39 per cent of women<sup>59</sup> (compared with 34 per cent of men) reported it being a struggle to keep up with bills either some or most of the time. The crisis has made things much worse, particularly for single parents, 90 per cent of whom are women. One study by Turn 2 Us showed that two-thirds of single parents anticipated that they would have £1,000 or less in April to live on, and 42 per cent thought they would have less than £500 a month.<sup>60</sup>

Not surprisingly, one third of women are reporting high levels of anxiety, compared with a quarter of men – and this goes up to 56 per cent for women who are key workers.<sup>61</sup>



These impacts are exacerbated further by the inequalities faced by migrant women, BAME women and disabled women.

The lifting of lockdown presents a whole new set of challenges for women.<sup>62</sup> There are reports that a large

"These impacts are exacerbated further by the inequalities faced by migrant women, BAME women and disabled women.

number of social care providers may go out of business as a result of increased costs, reduced revenues and widespread staff shortages. <sup>63</sup> This will hit women hardest, as the majority of those needing care, the majority working in the care sector and the majority providing unpaid care who will have to fill the gap if services close.

A survey by Childcare Online found that more than 10,000 childcare providers were likely to have gone out of business by the end of the Covid-19 lockdown, with a loss of about 150,000 childcare places in England.<sup>64</sup> Some schools are opening for certain pupils, but

primary school children, aside from those whose parents are key workers, will not be returning to school until September, after the summer holidays. Based on the evidence so far of who has ended up with most of the responsibility for childcare, this risks a two-tier return to work, with men starting to go back while women continue with primary responsibility for childcare.

As we enter this new stage of the crisis, the questions are shifting away from the public health response and moving towards rebuilding what has been damaged, both economically and socially. As these policies are drafted and discussed, it is crucial that we consider who these policies are for. The austerity policies in the UK that followed the 2008 financial crisis disproportionately lowered women's living standards, particularly working class, disabled and BAME women, leaving them poorer and without vital services. Rather than falling back into previous habits of prioritising corporations and banks while pushing austerity for everyone else, this is a time to be innovative and implement policies that work for everyone.

The Women's Budget Group's Commission on a Gender Equal Economy has spent the past year collating expert input to create alternative economic policies that promote gender equality across the UK. It will be reporting in September, with a set of concrete ideas for a recovery with gender equality at its heart. This means a care-led recovery, since care has been central both to this crisis and women's inequality more generally. Previous research by the Women's Budget Group has shown that investment of 2 per cent of GDP in the care sector would create twice as many jobs as investment in construction. <sup>66</sup> Care jobs are also green jobs, so should be central to any conversation about a Green New Deal. <sup>67</sup>

There can be no going back to business as usual. As we face the need for widespread policy reform, we must craft policies that promote, rather than undermine, equality.

# Women must play a major role in shaping the post-crisis world



Fiona Mctaggart Chair, Fawcett Society

There was no comprehensive blueprint on how to deal with the current crisis, and every leader has had to work out how best to tackle the challenge for themselves, drawing on expert evidence and their own experience and instincts. But women are rare at the top of government – and this is a problem. Countries led by all-male teams headed by macho figures like Trump, Johnson, Putin or Bolsonaro seem to be floundering, whereas women-led governments adopting different approaches seem to have managed relatively successfully.

As a recent editorial in the British Medical Journal put it:

No discipline has all the answers, and the only way to avoid "groupthink" and blind spots is to ensure representatives with diverse backgrounds and expertise are at the table when major decisions are made. <sup>68</sup>

It is not only powerful women who have proved their worth: those working in the health service, in food shops, or as carers have been essential to our survival. Women who work are more than twice as likely to be in represented in these kinds of jobs as men. 77 per cent of NHS workers are female, and most are mothers. <sup>69</sup> 39 per cent of working mothers were key workers before this crisis began, compared with just 27 per cent of the working population as a whole. <sup>70</sup>

Many of these working women are suffering economically. Of the UK's two million single parents, over 90 per cent are women and 70 per cent of them work.<sup>71</sup> They are likely to be in lower-paid, less secure work. Women comprise 54 per cent of the 1.8 million people on zero-hour contracts, a group who often had difficulty getting furlough so had to keep working to pay the bills.<sup>72</sup>

Parents are twice as likely as those without children to struggle to make ends meet during the pandemic. Nearly half (43 per cent) of parents of young children said their households had nearly run out of money, compared with 18 per cent of other respondents. And as the economy gets going again, the pressure on women is likely to grow. Schools are only partially opening; many other forms of childcare are closed, and elderly parents are more dependent. These tasks still largely fall to women, who won't be paid for this work. Hefore the Covid-19 outbreak, on average women in the EU spent 13 hours more than men every week on unpaid care and housework. And though paid work has migrated into the home, there is little evidence that the burdens of unpaid work are being redistributed.

The charity Working Families reports a fourfold increase in calls to its advice line, with "clear evidence that working fathers are not being asked about how they will manage work and care at this time, even when working mothers are being penalised by the same employer."<sup>76</sup>

Yet there could be good news: the extent of working from home during this time might mean it is no longer viewed with suspicion, and we could see an end to the culture of presenteeism that characterises UK businesses. In December 2019, the government committed to creating a flexible-by-



default labour market. The pandemic has demonstrated how it can be done. But unless the unpaid work which happens at home is shared more equally between women and men, women will continue to lose out.

And for some women, home is a dangerous place: too many have been hurt or died at the hands of the men they live

"The value of having women at the helm and working on the frontline has been brutally demonstrated by this crisis"

with. Domestic violence charities, expert and underfunded, have been struggling to support women who are locked in with a dangerous man during this pandemic.

It's easy to get depressed, but as Sheryl Sandberg told Newsweek: "You know how they say never waste a crisis? We need to not waste this moment to fix the structural problems that women face."

Recent research by ICM for British Future and the Policy Institute at King's College London

reveals that two-thirds of the UK public agree that "the coronavirus crisis has made me value the role of 'low-skilled' workers in essential services such a care homes, transport and shops, more than before." That shift in public values needs to be built on to improve the pay of this workforce. In a year where gender pay gap reporting is suspended, here is a real chance to improve the pay of some of the worst-paid women. And if men do not take on more of the unpaid work in a family, we must boost the incomes of women through child benefit.

The value of having women at the helm and working on the frontline has been brutally demonstrated by this crisis. Women must play a major role in shaping the post-crisis world, or we risk reverting to the old ways which meant that even when PPE was available to frontline workers, it came in sizes that did not fit women. Work patterns have been shaped around men, too, and it's time they fitted the people who overwhelmingly do the vital jobs of caring for children and older people: women.

## Gender equality in the Covid-19 era and beyond



Shauna Olney Chief of Gender, Equality and Diversity Branch, International Labour Organization

In 2019, the International Labour Organization (ILO) celebrated its centenary – 100 years of social justice, of giving workers and employers a voice, and promoting gender equality. It also marked the culmination of the ILO Women at Work Centenary Initiative, which brought together groundbreaking research, data, learning and insights to better understand why progress for women in the world of work has been so slow, and what could be done to accelerate it. Covid-19 is now putting at risk what fragile progress there had been. A proactive and courageous agenda for gender equality, undertaken with unwavering political will, <sup>79</sup> is needed now more than ever.

Throughout the Women at Work Initiative, we challenged assumptions, we explored, we listened, we learned. A framework towards a transformative and measurable agenda for gender equality was put forward, focusing on equal employment opportunities, participation and treatment, including equal remuneration for work of equal value, paid and unpaid care work, and violence and harassment.<sup>80</sup>

In 2020, the Covid-19 crisis has put that agenda to the test. However, the pandemic has not only confirmed the relevance of this transformative agenda for gender equality, but also made even more obvious the urgency of implementing it if there is to be a sustainable response to the present crisis and resilience in the face of future ones.

What became clear in the context of the Women at Work Initiative was that there would not be any meaningful progress for women, whether they work in the fields or the boardroom, or through digital platforms, without addressing the care and paid work conundrum. The ILO has been highlighting the need for urgent action to pursue the high road to care work if there is to be a future of work for both women and men that is decent by design."

Of the approximately 136 million workers in the health and social services sectors, 96 million are women.<sup>83</sup> The insecure contracts, low pay, long hours and excessive workloads

which characterised these jobs before the pandemic have been exacerbated. Even before the crisis, women performed over 76 per cent of the total amount of unpaid care work.<sup>84</sup> With confinement measures and school closures because of Covid-19, this has only increased.<sup>85</sup>

What is no longer in doubt is that much greater investment in care sectors, including health, social work and education,

"Covid-19 has amplified in particular the need for more and better care jobs" is urgently required. Covid-19 has amplified in particular the need for more and better care jobs. Taking the "high road to care", advocated by the ILO – focusing on investing in the provision of good quality care and providing decent work for care workers<sup>86</sup> – would address some of the significant care deficits that Covid-19 has exposed.

The ILO had estimated that the high road to care scenario would generate 120 million more quality jobs in the care sectors and 149 million indirect jobs in non-care sectors. Souch investment is not a luxury — Covid-19 has shown that it is indispensable to the survival of societies and economies. Investments in infrastructure, social protection and public care services will also support the much needed redistribution of unpaid care work, which is essential if women are to have equal opportunities in the world of work.

Covid-19 has also brought violence and harassment to the fore. Spikes in violence and harassment in their various manifestations have significantly affected women, whether they are working on the frontline of the response, working from home, or at home caring for their families – and often juggling more than one of these roles. Even before Covid-19, healthcare workers were reporting high levels of violence and harassment, and this has increased.<sup>88</sup> With lockdown measures, financial insecurity, unemployment and other stress related to Covid-19, the number of cases of domestic violence has also soared, disproportionately affecting women.<sup>89</sup> For many, the home is now their workplace, with the line between the domestic and the work spheres disappearing.

In 2019, the ILO constituents adopted an international treaty with a view to ending violence and harassment in the world of work. The Violence and Harassment Convention, 2019 (No. 190) and its accompanying Recommendation (No. 206) acknowledge the link between domestic violence and the world of work, including the impact of domestic violence on employment, productivity and health and safety. The Convention provides a clear framework for addressing and preventing violence and harassment in the world of work and calls on member states to recognise the effects of domestic violence and mitigate its impact in the world of work. With the risk of violence and harassment intensifying during times of crisis, the framework set out in the Convention has become even more relevant. 89

As the world faces a health, human and economic crisis and its ongoing consequences, one of the main issues that is preoccupying people is the impact on their jobs and livelihoods. The reality is that the economic downturn caused by Covid-19 is likely to hit women hardest. The ILO estimates that hours lost in the first quarter of 2020 are equivalent to approximately 130 million full-time jobs, rising to the equivalent of 305 million full-time jobs in the second quarter. On Sectors at high risk of job losses and a decline in



working hours are those representing a significant share of female employment: accommodation and food services; real estate, business and administrative activities; manufacturing; and wholesale/retail trade.<sup>91</sup>

Women working in the informal economy are under even greater threat, 92 with over 40 per cent operating in sectors most at risk of job losses and reduced working hours. 93 Women are even more exposed to informality in low- and lower-middle-income countries. 94 The ILO has highlighted these workers' continuing need for access to healthcare, as well as for income and food support to compensate for lost or reduced incomes, and tailored and gender-responsive measures to mitigate economic damage and preserve employment, including facilitating the transition from the informal to the formal economy. 95

"We must leverage the experience and insights of this crisis to accelerate change and make a quantum leap for gender equality"

Measures to stimulate the economy and generate employment need to be designed and implemented through social dialogue, to give a voice to workers and employers, and to ensure the needs and aspirations of both women and men are addressed. Policies need to be effective and inclusive and should increase the participation of women in decision-making bodies, including in labour relations institutions, and in trades unions and employers' organisations.<sup>96</sup>

Covid-19 has not fundamentally changed the gender inequalities in the world of work and wider society: it has brought them to the surface, amplified them and made them much harder to ignore. We must leverage the experience and insights of this crisis to accelerate change and make a quantum leap for gender equality. This exceptional opportunity should not be lost.

### **How business should respond to Covid-19**



**Sue Asprey-Price** Head of Corporate Solutions and Board Member, JLL UK

The "next normal" requires diverse and innovative thinking. That involves collaboration with a wider range of people with different experiences, skills and insights, where speaking up and challenging each other isn't perceived as dissent but is welcomed.

Covid-19 has provided the backdrop for the largest-ever workplace experiment, accelerating the additional agility many were craving. As a result, around 80 per cent of organisations say they will adopt an element of homeworking post-coronavirus, according to JLL research. The long-term sustainability of this will depend on the extent to which diversity and inclusion is already embedded in strategic decision-making, as well as the organisation's willingness to embrace a responsible, purpose-led recovery which advocates for representation across environmental, social and governance criteria.

#### Strength lies in difference

During times of uncertainty we are forced to make multiple decisions under pressure. The circumstances might mean we don't think as objectively as we normally would. This is also when unconscious bias can come to the fore. 98 These biases



"It is only when leadership prioritise diversity and inclusion that notable progress is made" can cause us to revert to entrenched ways of working, surrounding ourselves with people who think like us. Strength and innovations lie in difference. And diverse teams equip businesses to better serve a broader customer base, <sup>99</sup> which is essential for both a faster recovery and to build business resilience.

## Diversity and inclusion is an integral part of responsible business

More than a decade on from the global financial crisis, diversity and inclusion has made good progress and is now embedded in the strategic priorities of many businesses. In 2011, just 12 per cent of those on FTSE 100 Boards were women. <sup>100</sup> In the most recent analysis, from October 2019, this had increased to 32 per cent. <sup>101</sup> This is thanks to the collective efforts of proactive businesses, governments and charities. While there's always more to do, there should be no reason why diversity and inclusion is not a core business priority post-pandemic. It will be integral and makes good business sense to the transformation all businesses will need in the next one to three years.

#### **Maintaining momentum on diversity and inclusion**

It is indisputable that diversity and inclusion is a requirement of good business. Key actions to drive ongoing progress are:

- 1. Board-level ownership: It is only when leadership prioritise diversity and inclusion that notable progress is made.
- 2. Metrics: Measurement drives action. While mandatory reporting of organisations' gender pay gaps was suspended in the UK because of the pandemic, there is no reason why businesses shouldn't keep monitoring this data. ILL submitted its gender pay gap report this year.
- 3. Link diversity and inclusion objectives to pay: For example, JLL's senior management team, a group of more than 90 leaders within the company, is assessed on their progress on these objectives.

## The future of work is key to unlocking a more diverse employee base

Covid-19 will do what years of advocacy failed to do and make agile working the norm. With most organisations now in favour of this additional flexibility, the balance of how, where and when people work has shifted. While physical workplaces will continue to play a vital part in collaboration and learning, one clear benefit in the growth of greater home-working is the expansion of talent pools. This means that parents and those with caring responsibilities could be brought back into the workforce, as many roles would no longer need to be done in the office.

Agile working could also help overcome some of the challenges posed by more traditional ways of working for those with different capabilities, while greater use of technology and remote communication has the potential to increase the participation of individuals from disadvantaged or underrepresented groups. Employees would be able to contribute in new ways, and organisations would increasingly realise how much those with differing capabilities and from different backgrounds are part of the solution.

#### The future vs the reality

While it's encouraging to think that a positive from the global pandemic would be a more inclusive working environment, it's important to remind ourselves of the realities. According to McKinsey: "... historically, rapid economic and social disruptions and increases in inequality have tended to result in rising distrust and discontent." 102 And as Forbes recently said in relation to Covid-19: "... women are less likely to die but more likely to care". Women are more likely to be key workers, more likely to be in jobs negatively impacted and more likely to undertake "invisible" labour through their caring responsibilities. 103 All of which puts increased pressure on women trying to juggle a mix of personal and professional demands in the current crisis.

#### Women well-equipped to lead

This ongoing pandemic requires leaders with empathy, compassion and an ability to show support – skills that

women tend to exhibit more than men.<sup>104</sup> Skills that also align well with what is needed to manage teams remotely. When employees feel supported and are seen by leaders, they are twice as likely to be productive and satisfied by their jobs.<sup>105</sup>

#### Time to re-evaluate the leaders of tomorrow

As the world continues to transform at an unprecedented rate, the leaders of tomorrow must be equipped with new capabilities. Research indicates that core inclusive

"... diversity and inclusion will be the advantage that helps companies survive and prosper"

leadership traits are critical. This new type of leadership primarily involves courage, flexibility, collaboration, caring, recognition of collective contribution, and leveraging the thinking of diverse individuals and groups. These are all characteristics of traditionally feminine management. Female leaders are excelling, so why wouldn't businesses revaluate their leadership teams, assessing their current leadership against the traits required for the next normal?

## Diversity and inclusion: the post-pandemic competitive advantage

The pandemic will have a positive legacy for those businesses prepared to re-evaluate and commit to an ambitious diversity and inclusion plan aimed at business resilience and responsible recovery. This can be used to specific advantage in workplace strategies which have been accelerated and have the potential to reshape the way we work. However, employers must appreciate the realities as they seek to implement best practice. As humans, we are not naturally open-minded to difference, and we can find change hard. But the next normal requires us to adapt, and diversity and inclusion will be the advantage that helps companies survive and prosper.

#### References

- WHO (2019) Delivered by Women, Led by Men: A Gender and Equity Analysis of the Global Health Workforce, produced by the Global Health Workforce Network's Gender Equity Hub, 2019.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. World Health Organisation (2020) "List of proposed members and advisers to International Health Regulations (IHR) Emergency Committee for Pneumonia due to the Novel Coronavirus 2019-nCoV". https://www.who.int/ihr/procedures/novel-coronavirus-2019/ec-22012020-members/en/
- 4. White House Coronavirus Task Force, Wikipedia. <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/White\_House\_Coronavirus\_Task\_Force">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/White\_House\_Coronavirus\_Task\_Force</a>
- 5. Jones, SA. et al. (2016) "Women and babies are dying but not of Ebola: the effect of the Ebola virus epidemic on the availability, uptake and outcomes of maternal and new-born health services in Sierra Leone", BMJ Global Health. 1(3): e000065. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2016-000065. eCollection 2016.
- 6. World Health Organisation (2020) "State of the World's Nursing". <a href="https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/nursing-report-2020">https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/nursing-report-2020</a>
- 7. UNFPA (2020) "UNFPA Supports China's Response to COVID-19". https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/news/unfpa-supports-chinas-response-covid-19
- 8. Taub, A. (2020) "Why Are Women-Led Nations Doing Better with Covid-19?". New York Times. 15 May 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/15/world/coronavirus-women-leaders.html
- 9. Giannini, S., Albrectsen, A. (2020) "Covid-19 school closures around the world will hit girls hardest," UNESCO <a href="https://en.unesco.org/news/covid-19-school-closures-around-world-will-hit-girls-hardest">https://en.unesco.org/news/covid-19-school-closures-around-world-will-hit-girls-hardest</a>
- UNESCO, "From disruption to recovery". <a href="https://en.unesco.org/covid19/edu-cationresponse">https://en.unesco.org/covid19/edu-cationresponse</a>
- 11. Plan International (2020) "Living under lockdown: girls and COVID-19." <a href="https://plan-international.org/publications/living-under-lockdown">https://plan-international.org/publications/living-under-lockdown</a>
- 12. Posner Odede, J. (2019) "Yes, technology can liberate girls around the world but it must be managed properly", World Economic Forum. <a href="https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/08/getting-girls-online-first-step-achieving-gender-equality/">https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/08/getting-girls-online-first-step-achieving-gender-equality/</a>
- 13. Girls Get Equal. Plan International. https://plan-international.org/girls-get-equal
- 14. Women and Equalities Committee (2016) "Gender Pay Gap Enquiry". https://

- publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201516/cmselect/cmwomeq/584/58402.htm
- Heejung, C., van der Lippe, T. (2018) "Flexible Working, Work-Life Balance, and Gender Equality: Introduction. Social Indicators Research". 26 No, 1–17: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-018-2025-x.
- Chung, H. (2017) "Work Autonomy, Flexibility and Work-Life Balance", University of Kent. <a href="http://wafproject.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/BT\_1224371\_WAF\_report\_Final.pdf">http://wafproject.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/BT\_1224371\_WAF\_report\_Final.pdf</a>
- 17. Ibid.
- Glass, JL., Noonan. MC. (2016) "Telecommuting and earnings trajectories among American women and men 1989–2008". Social Forces 95(1): 217–250.
- Lott, Y., Chung, H. (2016) "Gender discrepancies in the outcomes of schedule control on overtime hours and income in Germany", European Sociological Review 32(6): 752–765.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Harper, J. (2020) "Coronavirus: Flexible working will be a new normal after virus", *BBC News*, 22 May 2020. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-52765165
- 22. Satariano, A. (2020) "How My Boss Monitors Me While I Work from Home," *New York Times*, 6 May 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/06/technology/employee-monitoring-work-from-home-virus.html
- 23. Young, Z. (2018) "Women's Work How Mothers Manage Flexible Working in Careers and Family Life", Bristol University Press. 12 Sep 2018. <a href="https://bristol-universitypress.co.uk/womens-work-1">https://bristol-universitypress.co.uk/womens-work-1</a>
- Global Institute for Women's Leadership (2019) Women's progression in the workplace, report commissioned by the UK Government Equalities Office. <a href="https://www.kcl.ac.uk/giwl/research/improving-womens-progression-in-the-workplace">https://www.kcl.ac.uk/giwl/research/improving-womens-progression-in-the-workplace</a>
- 25. Moen, P et al. (2016) "Does a Flexibility/Support Organizational Initiative Improve High-Tech Employees' Well-Being? Evidence from the Work, Family, and Health Network," *Am. Sociol. Rev.*, vol. 81, no. 1, pp. 134–164.
- Fine, C., & Sojo, V., Lawford-Smith, H. (2020) "Why Does Workplace Gender Diversity Matter? Justice, Organizational Benefits, and Policy". Social Issues and Policy Review, 14, 36-72. doi:10.1111/sipr.12064
- 27. Sojo, V., Wood, R., Wood, S., & Wheeler, M. (2016) "Reporting requirements, targets, and quotas for women in leadership", *The Leadership Quarterly* (Special Issue: Gender and Leadership) 27 (3) 519-536. doi:10.1016/j.lea-qua.2015.12.003

- 28. OECD (2020) "Women at the core of the fight against COVID-19 crisis". http://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/women-at-the-core-of-the-fight-against-covid-19-crisis-553a8269/
- 29. Andrew, A., Cattan, S., Costa Dias, M., Farquharson, C., Kraftman, L., Krutikova, S., Phimister, A., & Sevilla, A. (2020) "How are mothers and fathers balancing work and family under lockdown?". Institute for Fiscal Studies.
- 30. Australian Council of Social Service (2020) "Poverty in Australia 2020: Part 2 Who is affected?", ACSS. https://apo.org.au/node/305825
- 31. Queisser, M., Adema, W., & Clarke, C. (2020) "COVID-19, employment and women in OECD countries", The Centre for Economic Policy Research. https://yoxeu.org/article/covid-19-employment-and-women-oecd-countries"
- 32. Ainsworth, S. & Flanagan, S. (2020) "Contradictions concerning care: Female surgeons' accounts of the repression and resurfacing of care in their profession". *Gender, Work & Organization*, 27(2) 251-269. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12422
- 33. O'Neil, A., Sojo, V., Fileborn, B., Scovelle, A., & Milner, A. (2018) "The #MeToo movement: an opportunity in public health?" *The Lancet*, 391 (10140) 2587-2589. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)30991-7
- Sojo, V., Wood, R., Genat, A. (2016) "Harmful workplace experiences and women's occupational well-being: A meta-analysis", *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 40 (1) 10-40. doi:10.1177/0361684315599346
- 35. Women's Agenda (2020) "Can we get to the other side of the pandemic without women being worse off?". https://womensagenda.com.au/latest/can-we-get-to-the-other-side-of-the-pandemic-without-women-being-worse-off/
- Fine, C. & Sojo, V. (2019) "Do women add value? Beyond the business case for diversity and inclusion." *The Lancet*, 393 (10171) 515-516. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30165-5
- Kulik, C. T., & Metz, I. (2017) "Women on top. Will more women in senior roles impact organizational outcomes?" In M. A. Hitt, S. E., Jackson, S. Carmona, L. Bierman, C. E. Shalley, M. Wright (Eds.) The Oxford handbook of strategy implementation (pp. 239–281) Oxford University Press. <a href="https://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190650230.001.0001/oxfordhb-9780190650230-e-7">https://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190650230.001.0001/oxfordhb-9780190650230-e-7</a>
- 38. Eagly, A. H. & Carli, L. L. (2007) "Women and the labyrinth of leadership", Harvard Business Review, 85(9): 63-71.
- 39. Rigby, J., Newey, S., Gilbert, D. (2020) "Why Do Female Leaders Seem So Good at Tackling the Coronavirus Pandemic?". *The Telegraph*. 28 Apr 2020. <a href="https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/do-female-lead-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-disease/do-female-d

#### ers-seem-good-tackling-coronavirus-pandemic/

- 40. Johnson, C., Williams, B. (2020) "Gender and Political Leadership in a Time of COVID", *Politics & Gender*, 1–12. doi:10.1017/S1743923X2000029X.
- 41. Fowler, L., Kettler, J., Witt, S. (2020) "Democratic Governors Are Quicker in Responding to the Coronavirus than Republicans", *The Conversation*. 7 Apr 2020. https://theconversation.com/democratic-governors-are-quicker-in-responding-to-the-coronavirus-than-republicans-135599
- 42. Rudman, L, Phelan, J. (2008) "Backlash Effects for Disconfirming Gender Stereotypes in Organizations", *Research in Organizational Behavior* 28, 61–79.
- 43. Johnson, C. (2013) "From Obama to Abbott, Gender Identity and the Politics of Emotion", *Australian Feminist Studies* 28, no. 75, 14–29.
- 44. Williams, B. (2017) "A Gendered Media Analysis of the Prime Ministerial Ascension of Gillard and Turnbull: He's "Taken Back the Reins" and She's "a Backstabbing" Murderer", Australian Journal of Political Science 52, no. 4 (2 Oct 2017): 550–64, doi:10.1080/10361146.2017.1374347.
- Huddy, L., Terkildsen, N. (1993) "Gender Stereotypes and the Perception of Male and Female Candidates", *American Journal of Political Science* 37, no. 1, 19–47.
- Clarke, J., Newman, J. (2017) "People in This Country Have Had Enough of Experts": Brexit and the Paradoxes of Populism", *Critical Policy Studies* 11, no. 1 (2 Jan 2017): 101–16, doi:10.1080/19460171.2017.1282376.
- 47. Hall Jamieson, K. (1995) *Beyond the Double Bind: Women and Leadership*, Oxford University Press, 120.
- 48. Ibid., 122.
- 49. Bligh, M. et al. (2012) "Competent Enough, But Would You Vote for Her? Gender Stereotypes and Media Influences on Perceptions of Women Politicians", *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* 42, no. 3, 560–97.
- 50. Harvey, F. (2020) "Britons want quality of life indicators to take priority over economy", *The Guardian*. 10 May 2020. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/may/10/britons-want-quality-of-life-indicators-priority-over-economy-coronavirus?CMP=share">https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/may/10/britons-want-quality-of-life-indicators-priority-over-economy-coronavirus?CMP=share</a> btn tw
- 51. Stone, J. (2020) "Public support universal basic income, job guarantee and rent controls to respond to coronavirus pandemic, poll finds", *The Independent*. 27 Apr 2020. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/coronavirus-poll-universal-basic-income-rent-control-job-safety-a9486806.html
- 52. Beaver, K. (2020) "Two thirds of Britons believe Climate Change as serious as Coronavirus and majority want Climate prioritised in economic recovery",

- Ipsos MORI. https://www.ipsos.com/ipsos-mori/en-uk/two-thirds-britons-be-lieve-climate-change-serious-coronavirus-and-majority-want-climate-prioritised
- 53. Women's Budget Group (2020) "Crises Collide: Women and Covid-19". https://wbg.org.uk/analysis/reports/crises-collide-women-and-covid-19/
- 54. Institute for Fiscal Studies (2020) "How are mothers and fathers balancing work and family under lockdown?". Briefing Note BN290 <a href="https://www.ifs.org.uk/uploads/BN290-Mothers-and-fathers-balancing-work-and-life-under-lockdown.pdf">https://www.ifs.org.uk/uploads/BN290-Mothers-and-fathers-balancing-work-and-life-under-lockdown.pdf</a>
- 55. Gustafsson, M., McCurdy, C. (2020) "Risky business: Economic impacts of the coronavirus crisis on different groups of workers". Resolution Foundation. <a href="https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/app/uploads/2019/10/Risky-business.pdf">https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/app/uploads/2019/10/Risky-business.pdf</a>
- 56. Women's Budget Group (2020) "It is women, especially low-paid, BAME & migrant women putting their lives on the line to deliver vital care". https://wbg.org.uk/blog/it-is-women-especially-low-paid-bame-migrant-women-putting-their-lives-on-the-line-to-deliver-vital-care/
- 57. Centre for Economic Performance. (2020) "Covid-19 Pandemic is Widening Gender Gaps at Work and Home." http://cep.lse.ac.uk/textonly/\_new2014/ news/releases/2020\_05\_14\_i325.pdf
- 58. Joyce, R., Xu, X. (2020) "Sector shutdowns during the coronavirus crisis: which workers are most exposed?", Institute for Fiscal Studies. <a href="https://www.ifs.org.uk/publications/14791">https://www.ifs.org.uk/publications/14791</a>
- Office for National Statistics. (2020) "Early indicator estimates from the Wealth and Assets Survey: April 2018 to September 2019". <a href="https://www.ons.gov.uk/releases/earlyindicatorestimatesfromthewealthandassetssurveyapril2018to-march2019">https://www.ons.gov.uk/releases/earlyindicatorestimatesfromthewealthandassetssurveyapril2018to-march2019</a>
- 60. Sandhu, S. (2020) "Coronavirus pandemic risks making gender pay gap worse, warns anti-poverty charity". *INews*. 4 May 2020. <a href="https://inews.co.uk/news/coronavirus-gender-pay-gap-uk-effects-poverty-charity-424422">https://inews.co.uk/news/coronavirus-gender-pay-gap-uk-effects-poverty-charity-424422</a>
- 61. Women's Budget Group (2020) "Half of parents with young children 'struggling to make ends meet'". https://wbg.org.uk/media/half-of-parents-with-young-children-struggling-to-make-ends-meet/
- 62. Women's Budget Group (2020) "Easing Lockdown: potential problems for women". https://wbg.org.uk/analysis/uk-policy-briefings/easing-lockdown-potential-problems-for-women/
- 63. Gruffydd-Jones, E. (2020) "Coronavirus 'could close half of Wales' care homes". *BBC Politics Wales*. 26 Apr 2020. <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-52427033">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-52427033</a>
- 64. Childcare.co.uk (2020) "Nearly a sixth of childcare providers set to close per-

- manently due to Covid-19", 22 Apr 2020. https://www.childcare.co.uk/news/childcare-closures
- 65. Women's Budget Group (2016) "A cumulative gender impact assessment of ten years of austerity policies". <a href="https://wbg.org.uk/analysis/a-cumulative-gender-impact-assessment-of-ten-years-of-austerity-policies/">https://wbg.org.uk/analysis/a-cumulative-gender-impact-assessment-of-ten-years-of-austerity-policies/</a>
- 66. Women's Budget Group (2016) "Investing in the Care Economy: Investing 2% of GDP in care industries could create 1.5 million jobs". <a href="https://wbg.org.uk/analy-sis/investing-2-of-gdp-in-care-industries-could-create-1-5-million-jobs/">https://wbg.org.uk/analy-sis/investing-2-of-gdp-in-care-industries-could-create-1-5-million-jobs/</a>
- 67. Women's Budget Group (2020) "Gender and the 'Green New Deal'". 19 May 2020. https://wbg.org.uk/analysis/uk-policy-briefings/gender-and-the-green-new-deal/
- 68. Sridhar, D., Majumder, M.S. (2020) "Modelling the pandemic: Over-reliance on modelling leads to missteps and blind spots in our response", *British Medical Journal*, 21 Apr 2020. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.m1567
- 69. Women's Budget Group (2020) "Crises Collide: Women and Covid-19", 9 Apr 2020. https://wbg.org.uk/analysis/reports/crises-collide-women-and-covid-19/
- Gustafsson, M., McCurdy, C. (2020) "Risky business: Economic impacts of the coronavirus crisis on different groups of workers", Resolution Foundation. 28 Apr 2020. https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/app/uploads/2019/10/Risky-business.pdf
- 71. Gingerbread, "Single parents: facts and figures". https://www.gingerbread.org.uk/what-we-do/media-centre/single-parents-facts-figures/
- 72. Gardiner, L., Slaughter, H. (2020) "The effects of the coronavirus crisis on workers", Resolution Foundation. <a href="https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/the-effects-of-the-coronavirus-crisis-on-workers/">https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/the-effects-of-the-coronavirus-crisis-on-workers/</a>
- 73. Fawcett Society (2020) "Parents Are Struggling to Cope Financially & Women Key Workers Are More Anxious." <a href="https://www.fawcettsociety.org.uk/news/parents-struggling-and-women-keyworkers-are-anxious">https://www.fawcettsociety.org.uk/news/parents-struggling-and-women-keyworkers-are-anxious</a>
- 74. Ascher, D. (2020) "Coronavirus: Mums do most childcare and chores in lockdown", *BBC News*. 27 May 2020. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-52808930
- 75. European Institute for Gender Equality, "Unpaid care and housework". <a href="https://eige.europa.eu/covid-19-and-gender-equality/unpaid-care-and-housework">https://eige.europa.eu/covid-19-and-gender-equality/unpaid-care-and-housework</a>
- 76. Working Families. (2020) "Weathering the storm: the COVID-19 pandemic and working parents", 3 Apr 2020. <a href="https://workingfamilies.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Weathering-the-Storm-the-COVID-19-pandemic-working-parents.pdf">https://workingfamilies.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Weathering-the-Storm-the-COVID-19-pandemic-working-parents.pdf</a>

- 77. Hutzler, A. (2020) "The Economic Impact of Coronavirus on Women is 'Devastating' and Exacerbating Gender Inequality, Says Facebook's Sheryl Sandberg", Newsweek. 10 Apr 2020 <a href="https://www.newsweek.com/economic-impact-corona-virus-women-devastating-exacerbating-gender-inequality-says-1497325">https://www.newsweek.com/economic-impact-corona-virus-women-devastating-exacerbating-gender-inequality-says-1497325</a>
- 78. British Future and the Policy Institute at King's College London (2020) "Two-thirds of Britons value 'low-skilled' workers more since Covid-19 Crisis". <a href="https://www.kcl.ac.uk/news/two-thirds-of-britons-value-low-skilled-workers-more-since-covid-19-crisis">https://www.kcl.ac.uk/news/two-thirds-of-britons-value-low-skilled-workers-more-since-covid-19-crisis</a>
- 79. ILO (2019) *A quantum leap for gender equality: For a better future of work for all.* Preface by Olney, S. and Tomei, M. <a href="https://tinyurl.com/y9jxza35">https://tinyurl.com/y9jxza35</a>
- 80. Ibid., chapter 3; ILO Centenary Declaration for the Future of Work: The Violence and Harassment Convention. (No. 190, recommendation no. 206) <a href="https://tinyurl.com/y9jxza35">https://tinyurl.com/y9jxza35</a>
- 81. Ibid. <a href="https://tinyurl.com/y9jxza35">https://tinyurl.com/y9jxza35</a>
- 82. ILO (2018) *Care work and care jobs for the future of decent work.* Preface by Olney, S. and Tomei, M. <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS\_633135/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS\_633135/lang--en/index.htm</a>
- 83. ILO (2020) The COVID-19 response: Getting gender equality right for a better future for women at work, ILO Policy Brief. https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm
- 84. ILO (2018) *Care work and care jobs for the future of decent work*. Preface by Olney, S. and Tomei, M. <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS-633135/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS-633135/lang--en/index.htm</a>
- 85. ILO (2020) The COVID-19 response: Getting gender equality right for a better future for women at work, ILO Policy Brief. https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm
- 86. ILO (2018) *Care work and care jobs for the future of decent work*. Preface by Olney, S. and Tomei, M. <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS\_633135/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/publications/books/WCMS\_633135/lang--en/index.htm</a>
- 87. ILO (2020) The COVID-19 response: Getting gender equality right for a better future for women at work, ILO Policy Brief. https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. ILO (2020) "12 ways it can support the COVID-19 response and recovery. Violence and Harassment, Convention 2019 (No. 190)" <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/working-conditions-2/WCMS\_744782/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/working-conditions-2/WCMS\_744782/lang--en/index.htm</a>
- 90. ILO (2020) COVID-19 and the world of work, ILO Monitor, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition.

- 91. ILO (2020) The COVID-19 response: Getting gender equality right for a better future for women at work, ILO Policy Brief. https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm
- 92. ILO (2020) COVID-19 and the world of work, ILO Monitor, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition.
- 93. ILO (2020) *The COVID-19 response: Getting gender equality right for a better future for women at work*, ILO Policy Brief. <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm</a>
- 94. ILO (2020) COVID-19 crisis and the informal economy: Immediate responses and policy challenges, ILO Brief. <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/employment-promotion/informal-economy/publications/WCMS\_743623/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/employment-promotion/informal-economy/publications/WCMS\_743623/lang--en/index.htm</a>
- 95. Ibid. See also the ILO Transition from the Informal to the Formal Economy Recommendation, 2015 (No. 204)
- 96. ILO (2020) The COVID-19 response: Getting gender equality right for a better future for women at work, ILO Policy Brief. https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/WCMS\_744685/lang--en/index.htm
- 97. JLL (2020) "How Covid-19 is driving new workplaces and workforces". <a href="https://www.jll.co.uk/en/trends-and-insights/workplace/how-coronavirus-is-driving-new-workplaces-and-workforces">https://www.jll.co.uk/en/trends-and-insights/workplaces/how-coronavirus-is-driving-new-workplaces-and-workforces</a>
- 98. Mindtools.com, "Avoiding Psychological Bias in Decision Making". <a href="https://www.mindtools.com/pages/article/avoiding-psychological-bias.htm">https://www.mindtools.com/pages/article/avoiding-psychological-bias.htm</a>
- 99. Center for Talent Innovation (2013) "Innovation, Diversity and Market Growth". https://www.talentinnovation.org/\_private/assets/IDMG-Exec-SummFINAL-CTI.pdf
- 100. Women on Boards Davies Review (2015) "Improving the Gender Balance on British Boards" <a href="https://ftsewomenleaders.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Davies-Review-Five-year-Summary-Oct-2015.pdf">https://ftsewomenleaders.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Davies-Review-Five-year-Summary-Oct-2015.pdf</a>
- Hampton-Alexander Review (2019), "Improving gender balance in FTSE Leadership". <a href="https://ftsewomenleaders.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/HA-Review-Report-2019.pdf">https://ftsewomenleaders.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/HA-Review-Report-2019.pdf</a>
- 102. J, Bughin., E, Hazan., T, Allas et al. (2019) McKinsey Global Institute. "'Tech for Good': Using technology to smooth disruption and improve well-being". <a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/tech-for-good-us-ing-technology-to-smooth-disruption-and-improve-well-being">https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/tech-for-good-us-ing-technology-to-smooth-disruption-and-improve-well-being</a>
- 103. Caprino, K. (2020) "How Women Leaders are Rising to the Unique Challenges they're Facing from the Pandemic". *Forbes*. (18 May 2020) <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/kathycaprino/2020/05/18/how-women-leaders-are-rising-to-the-unique-challenges-theyre-facing-from-the-pandemic/#30561cb563ee">https://www.forbes.com/sites/kathycaprino/2020/05/18/how-women-leaders-are-rising-to-the-unique-challenges-theyre-facing-from-the-pandemic/#30561cb563ee</a>

- 104. Zenger, J., Folkman, J. (2019) "Women Score Higher Than Men in Most Leadership Skills". *Harvard Business Review*. <a href="https://hbr.org/2019/06/research-women-score-higher-than-men-in-most-leadership-skills">https://hbr.org/2019/06/research-women-score-higher-than-men-in-most-leadership-skills</a>
- 105. Seppälä, E., Cameron, K. (2015) "Proof That Positive Work Cultures Are More Productive". *Harvard Business Review*. <a href="https://hbr.org/2015/12/proof-that-positive-work-cultures-are-more-productive">https://hbr.org/2015/12/proof-that-positive-work-cultures-are-more-productive</a>

Editing and design by George Murkin

# The Global Institute for Women's Leadership

We work towards a world in which women of all backgrounds have fair and equal access to leadership.

giwl.kcl.ac.uk @GIWLkings #womensleadership giwl@kcl.ac.uk